DRAFT

KINGTON LANGLEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF KINGTON LANGLEY PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD IN THE MEETING ROOM OF THE VILLAGE HALL ON 

MONDAY 9th APRIL 2018 THAT COMMENCED AT 7.45PM
PRESENT: Cllrs M Dixson, Chairman, S Pattemore, B Bird, G Trickey, A Lawer 

G Taylor, C Timbrell, L Reynolds + 1 member of the public.   

M I N U T E S
	192.18
	Apologies for absence Received from Cllr R Westrop and W.Cllr H Greenman  



	193.18
	Public Participation – There were no questions asked. 



	194.18
	Minutes – An email was received from two members of the public who were present at the March meeting contesting the accuracy of the minutes.  One of these persons was present this evening and therefore the Chairman explained the form in which minutes are written and accepted and that the Council were confident that the minutes were written in the correct manner.  Therefore, The Minutes of the Meeting of Kington Langley Parish Council held on the 12th March 2018 were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 



	195.18
	Declarations of Interest – None received



	196.18
	Chippenham Gateway Application – Cllr Dixson briefed members that he had spoken to the Chairman of the Wiltshire Branch of the Campaign for the Protection of Rural England who advised him to speak to a free-lance lawyer who specialises in planning matters. This he did and he advised that no Decision Notice has been issued, nor reasons given for any grant of permission. This is due to the nature of the resolution passed by the Strategic Planning Committee.  The resolution is that no planning permission will be  granted until a S106 Agreement has been reached between the Council and other parties to the S106 (St Modwen/Savills and the landowner/s). The S106 is a private legally binding contract between the interested parties; the public (including organisations such as CPRE) have no rights whatsoever to participate in this stage of the process. You may request to be provided with copies of drafts of the S106, but there is no legal obligation for WC to provide this.  If and when the S106 is finalised and signed It is suggested that the individual conditions are revisited with a view to compliance with the NPPF tests.

Cllr Greenman is continuing to look for further advice from an ex-Planning Officer of W.C. 


	197.18
	Matters Arising and actions from last meeting. 

Days Lane traffic - Increased number of large vehicles traveling down Days Lane. Horses on Exercise’ signs suggested – Met with the Highway Engineer – Signage suggestions were tabled.  A HGV restriction sign being placed at the A350 was supported.  Also 2 or 3 ‘accompanied or ridden horses’ signs were also suggested.  Enquiries to be made to those affected.  Action Cllr Dixson.      
Planning –   Application No. 17/03417/OUT – J17 Gateway application – The application to divert footpaths Nos 26 and 30 which is part of the above application,  – To be monitored. 

Branches on Green - Email from a resident expressing concern regarding branches being left on a part of the village Green. – The person concerned has been written to asking for the branches to be removed.  The pile has reduced but not cleared – A reminder letter to be sent as grass cutting is due to commence. – ACTION CLERK   

Bus Stop Sign – Plough pub bus stop sign is down.  Reported to Wiltshire Council via app. – To be monitored. – Chased 20/3


Potential Hazardous Ash tree top of Plough Lane – Cllr Timbrell sent photographs of the tree to Cllrs.  A letter to be written to the occupier of the adjacent property pointing out the potential hazard to the boundary wall of the property and that the P.C. would have no objection if the occupants wish to remove it. – ACTION CLERK  

Water in the road at Church Lane/Drainage Silver St.. – No action carried out by the  Parish Steward.  As the situation has worsened, a site meeting to be carried out with Cllrs Pattemore/Cllr Dixson. – ACTION CLLRS PATTEMORE/DIXSON    

Scalpings for Byway 34 – requests made Ongoing   

Plough Lane – Complaint received regarding holes in pavement – Parish Steward notified. Also grass area on the corner of Plough Lane. Either Green Square or W.C. responsible – both notified with photographs.  No response -.Occupiers of the properties affected to be written to bringing to their attention that If owned the owners are responsible if rented the landlord is responsible. – ACTION CLERK 
Also grass area on the corner of Plough Lane – reported to W.C with photographs. Chased – to be monitored. 
Highway Matters 
Kerbing – A donation of £500 towards the cost of repairing the kerbing has been offered, A CATG Substantive Bid Scheme was successful.  Estimated total cost of scheme £20,000, Contribution from CATG £5,000, Contribution from Parish Council £3,000, funding sought from Substantive Highway Scheme Fund £12,000 - 21/03/2018 15:59:03 Bid to Substantive Highways Scheme successful. Principal Highways Engineer confirms - topographical survey received. Drainage survey undertaken. CATG monies of Â£5,000 to be spent in 2017/18. Design work to commence in due course. Programme to be agreed. – W.C. Issue now closed.  Awaiting action. 

Upper Common at East end of Parkers Lane - Erosion of the verge.  The work is to be done in conjunction with the Kerbing project which is scheduled for this summer. - ONGOING   21/03/2018 16:24:12 Principal Highways Engineer confirms that this scheme will be implemented at the same time as the Plough Lane kerbing No further action for CATG at this time, Principal Highways Engineer will coordinate works. – W.C. Issue now closed – Awaiting action. 



	198.18
	Planning

Wiltshire Council Decisions

18/01306/TCA Work to trees in Con area – The Glen, Ashes Lane K.L.- No Objections  

Applications for consideration 

18/02204/FUL New permission to change enacted residential permission to office 

accommodation on 2 stone barns at gate Farm, Swindon Rd, K.L. – It was resolved to object to this application for the following reasons – inadequate parking provision, increase of traffic on dangerous bend and at entry/exit.  To be relayed to W.C. – ACTION CLERK  

18/02349/LBC Alteration to facilitate new permission to change enacted residential 

permission to office accommodation on 2 stone barns. – The Parish Council has no objections to LBC but objects to the alterations as above.  

18/02665/FUL Proposed configuration of existing two storey annex, increase in height of

existing two storey side extension and addition of single storey rear extension together with associated structural and non-structural alterations (revised proposals). At 4 Sutton Rd, K.L. – It was resolved to support this application. 

Also received notification of 15/12351/OUT Land at Rawlings Farm Cocklebury Lane, 

Chippenham for outline permission for upto 650 dwellings etc. and 18/02037/FUL 

Construction of bridge over the Great Western Railway etc.at Land at Rawlings Farm, 

Upper Peckingell Farm, Chippenham. – Major road infrastructure needed to be brought to W.C.s attention. –ACTION CLERK   

Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) – The Clerk reported that . Parish Councils have more flexibility to spend CIL money than W.C.  as long as what it is spent on meets the requirements to support the development of the area.   

A local council must use CIL receipts passed to it in accordance with regulation 59A or 59B to support the development of the local council’s area, or any part of that area, by funding – (a) The provision, improvement, replacement, operation or maintenance of infrastructure; or (b) Anything else that is concerned with addressing the demands that development places on an area. 

Parish/town Councils have been advised to create a CIL register.  Therefore a register showing agreed project spend was circulated.  Total CIL money received - £4,157.  To date £793 has been spent on notice board refurbishment and the school parking planning project.  £3,363 remaining.  It was resolved to put this money towards the extending of the kerbing project.  



	199.18
	Neighbourhood Planning/Planning Tool Kit  – Cllr Timbrell reported that he had attended a N.P workshop organised by W.C.  He was of the view that it was still advantageous to draft a Tool Kit as opposed to a N.P.    



	200.18
	Community Speed Watch –   Cllr Reynolds reported that the CSP was going well.  There are 12 volunteers and the allocation is 2 weeks in every 5 for the use of the gun.  To date 134 vehicles have been clocked and the average speed was 38.5MPH.  It was noted that Speed Watch Signs may be useful, also that if thought necessary, 20MPH signs would need to be a school initiative.  



	201.18
	Bus Use – Church Lane – The Clerk reported that Cllr. Westrop had written to the bus company Faresaver with a view that the buses refrain from using Church Lane.  To date no reply received.   It was noted that W.C. grant the licence to Faresaver therefore Cllr Dixson will meet with Cllr Westrop to discuss the best way forward and report back to the May meeting. – ACTION CLR WESTROP/DIXSON

An email was received from a resident of Church Lane showing a photograph of damaged verges relating to traffic passing difficulties due to the bus use of Church Lane.  Also requesting that the Parish Council consider placing bollards around the Green or as a temporary measure cones.  This request was denied as the Parish Council wish to pursue the stopping of buses using Church Lane. This to be relayed to the complainant – ACTION CLERK   



	202.18
	Chairman’s report  - Cllr M Dixson reported that since being informed by the Property Manager dealing with the Hit or Miss Public House that it was not for sale and therefore did not wish to meet with him.  He is seeking advice from W.C. on the options available to break the impasse.    



	203.18
	Ongoing projects – 
· Replacement Notice boards – Cllr Pattemore reported that all had been done apart from the Plough board which is to be finished at the end of April.

· School Parking – Planning permission approved. Prangle and Carey have agreed to give a budgetary figure.  School involvement including any financial contribution to be sought – ACTION CLLR REYNOLDS       

· Village Pond – An update will be brought to the Annual Parish Meeting. Cllr Tayler reported that his daughter who is an Ecologist has agreed to survey the pond and prepare a report on what species is living in and around the pond. 

	204.18
	Review of Parish Council Policies -, Risk Assessment, - an addition relating to Data Protection was added and it was resolved to adopt this policy.

Draft Freedom of Information/Data Protection policy – The Clerk reported that she had attended the last Parish Forum and it was advised that the most  appropriate approach would be to await further information and advice that could be jointly considered.  Therefore no policy was adopted.    



	205.18
	Finance – Report previously circulated. 

a) Receipts since 12th March 2018 - £0   

b) Payments approved at this meeting totalled - £1,131.38

c) Transfer of £3,000 from the deposit to the current account  was approved

d) Bank Account balances as at 31st March 2018  

Before payments

After payments

Deposit account No. 7020575

£11,050.80

£11,050.80

Current Account 0218248
£4,462.59

£3,331.21

Defib Account 61503568

£1,300.94

£1,300.94

Total

£16,814.33

£16,884.73

e) Review of Asset register – Minor changes incorporated – It was resolved to accept the Asset Register as circulated.  

f) Budget review  The Clerk had circulated a budget review showing spend against budget for the F/Y 17/18.  This showed the reserves/bank balance as at 31st March 2018 at £16,614.33 (including defib, CIL receipts and unspent budgeted items).  

g) Exempt Status - he Clerk had recently circulated a report on Exempt Status/Transparency Code for Smaller Authorities (TCSA) – It was agreed that the Clerk apply for exemption. 

h) Consideration was given to using monies from reserves for the Chippenham Gateway issue.  It was resolved to use reserves for this purpose with individual spend items being agreed on a case by case basis.    
 

	206.18
	Correspondence received/actions to take –

a) Request to use Middle Common for parking during events at Pound House on 6th July from 12 noon to 5pm and 8th July noon to 2pm.  Information circulated – Request honoured. 

b) Briefing notes – 344, 345 (numbered 344), 346 and 347 – circulated - Noted

c) Offer on radar speed sign from ElanCity - Noted

d) April Highways newsletter – circulated. – Noted

e) Thank you letter for the honorarium for the refurbishing of the notice boards -. Noted.

f) Bobby Van Newsletter. – Cllr Bird briefed members of the good work carried out by the Bobby Van  - some relating to Kington Langley residents.  A donation to be considered when drafting the next year’s budget.   

. 

	207.18
	Exchange of Information/Agenda items for May 14th meeting (Annual Meeting of the Parish Council)

Cllr Bird mentioned that a treasurer is still needed for the Trustees of the Alms Houses.

Cllr Reynolds mentioned that new pads for the defibrillators were needed.

Cllr Reynolds also mentioned that there was still a gas leak on the A350.

Cllr Reynolds mentioned that a well-known parishioner has been appointed a Deputy Lieutenant of the County of Wiltshire.  Congratulations are to be relayed to him – ACTION CLERK   

Cllr Pattemore mentioned that the Contractors will be starting the grass cutting next week.

Cllr Trickey mentioned that he had been experiencing hacking attempts on the website.  


MEETING CLOSED AT 9.17PM 
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